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H.R. 3448, American Battlefield Protection Program Enhancement  
Act of 2023 
As ordered reported by the House Committee on Natural Resources on September 20, 2023 
 
By Fiscal Year, Millions of Dollars 2024  2024-2028  2024-2033  

Direct Spending (Outlays)  0  0  0  

Revenues  0  0  0  
Increase or Decrease (-) 
in the Deficit 
 

 0  0  0  

Spending Subject to 
Appropriation (Outlays)  0  *  not estimated  

Increases net direct spending in 
any of the four consecutive 10-year 
periods beginning in 2034? 

No 
Statutory pay-as-you-go procedures apply? No 

Mandate Effects 

Increases on-budget deficits in any 
of the four consecutive 10-year 
periods beginning in 2034? 

No 
Contains intergovernmental mandate? No 

Contains private-sector mandate? No 

* = between zero and $500,000.  

H.R. 3448 would expand and clarify who is eligible to receive grants under the American 
Battlefield Preservation Program, which is administered by the National Park Service (NPS). 
Under current law, a total of $20 million is authorized to be appropriated through 2028 and 
$3 million is permanently authorized for that program That program is primarily for 
battlefield land acquisition grants to protect sites related to the Revolutionary War, the War 
of 1812, and the Civil War. Because the bill would not change the authorized amounts or 
significantly change the scope of the program, CBO has not estimated any additional costs 
stemming from those changes. We expect that the specified authorization is sufficient to 
cover the costs of implementing those sections of the bill. In 2022, the NPS allocated about 
$20 million for those activities.  

Within 2 years of enactment and every 10 years thereafter, the bill also would require the 
NPS to submit updated battlefield reports to the Congress. Using the cost of similar reports, 
CBO estimates that implementing H.R. 3448 would have an insignificant cost. Any spending 
would be subject to the availability of appropriated funds. The cost of that report is not 
covered under the existing authorization of appropriations. 

https://www.cbo.gov/publication/56166
https://www.cbo.gov/publication/59003
https://www.cbo.gov/publication/42904
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The CBO staff contact for this estimate is Matthew Pickford. The estimate was reviewed by 
H. Samuel Papenfuss, Deputy Director of Budget Analysis. 
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